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promote human rights and noted positive developments in media relations. He emphasized 
that Burundi continues its aim of building relations and cooperation based on mutual 
respect and sovereign equality of states.  
 

4. Mr. François Nibizi, Chief of the Office of Strategic Studies and Development of the 
Presidency of the Republic of Burundi, provided an overview of the Programme. He 
emphasized that the Programme was the result of a consultative process and dialogue with 
partners. He reiterated that the Programme was aligned with the National Development 
Plan and the Sustainable Development Goals as well as President Ndayishimiye’s strategic 
priorities and the four guiding principles for his mandate: accountability to the people; 
economic empowerment of the people; peacebuilding, security and economic growth; and 
good governance. The Programme’s overall objective is to contribute to the economic 
growth of the country and improve living conditions for all Burundians and vulnerable 
populations in particular. He informed that the Programme’s specific objectives included 
stimulating economic growth by investing in growth sectors; building institutional capacity; 
improving professional capacities of Burundians; and ensuring the economic inclusion of 
former combatants. Mr. Nibizi detailed the Programme’s five pillars including the 
development of a responsible and dynamic private sector; the development of professional 
training and institutions; the enhanced access to socio-economic services and 
infrastructures; the accelerated and sustainable resettlement and reintegration of vulnerable 
persons; and the design and implementation of multisectoral and job-creating projects. He 
underscored that the Government, with this Programme, aims to help victims of climate 
change and other vulnerable populations; transform the agro-pastoral economy; restore 
water sources and improve power grids and other infrastructures; increase professional 
training and employment for women and youth; and enhance access to basic services for 
all Burundians. Mr. Nibizi emphasized a participatory, inclusive approach and informed of 
a monitoring and evaluation system to guide implementation. For the success of the 
Programme, he noted the importance of multi-stakeholder involvement and plans to engage 
line ministries, local government and community leaders, the private sector, NGOs, civil 
society and the media, as well as international partners to help mobilize financial resources.  
 

5. Ms. Jutta Hinkkanen, Head of Office of UN OCHA in Burundi, briefed on the current 
humanitarian trends in Burundi, in particular those related to natural disasters and climate 
change as well as to the sustainable reintegration of refugees and returnees. Ms. Hinkkanen 
informed that climate shocks and the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic have aggravated 
pre-existing vulnerabilities and increased humanitarian needs in Burundi. She updated that, 
according to the latest humanitarian analysis carried out jointly with the Government, 2.3 
million people in Burundi are in need of humanitarian assistance. Ms. Hinkkanen further 
informed that the natural disasters linked to climate change in Burundi affect agricultural 






